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Texas Tech University has again set an all-time high enrollment record for Fall 2014 of 35,158 students, a 5.8% increase from Fall 2013. Likewise, CASNR set a new enrollment record, with 1,958 students for the Fall 2014. Although our undergraduate enrollment increased by only two students to 1,579 from Fall 2013 to Fall 2014, we are excited to report that our graduate enrollment increased by 7.4% to 379 students.

The college has seen many changes in staff positions throughout the past year. There are new staff members for the positions of scholarship coordinator, recruitment coordinator, retention coordinator, and undergraduate programs coordinator. With these changes, we have refocused our efforts on student support and retention with the development of new programs and altered staff responsibilities. Our retention coordinator has made an effort to meet with every first-year student who is on probation or suspension. We plan to again host “Winter Welcome” as an event welcoming students back from winter break and providing another opportunity to get them involved with CASNR organizations. In addition, CASNR has seen the need to celebrate students who have been academically exemplary, which has resulted in plans to host a “Reception of Excellence” each semester. All students who are recognized for being on the Dean’s or President’s List from the previous semester will be invited to be honored at a reception hosted by Dean Galyean and current department chairs and faculty. Finally, the college has also implemented graduation meetings for undergraduate students. These meetings are designed to help students stay on track during their final semester of college and ensure that students are meeting all university and college graduation requirements. Every undergraduate CASNR student is required to attend a graduation meeting the semester before their graduation term for their name to be added to the graduation list. Overall, this is an exciting time for the Bill Bennett Student Success Center with the implementation of new practices and ideas. We are planning to learn from the changes that have been implemented this year and grow in success.

Although we need to focus on retention in the future, it is important not to lose sight of the fact that the vast majority of CASNR students continue to excel and to be recognized for their outstanding efforts. Among those honored recently are:

• The Soil Judging Team won first place overall at the Regional Soil Judging Contest held September 25-26 at Texas A&M University-Kingsville. They also took first in team judging, and were led by three high-placing individual performances. Jennifer Romero won first, while David Brockman took second, and Trey Roach placed fifth. Additional Tech team members included Trent Smith, Morgan Hector, and Emily Keeling. This marks the twenty-first time the Texas Tech Soils Judging Team has placed first in regional competition since 1960.

• Texas Tech’s Agricultural Communicators of Tomorrow chapter had a strong showing this summer at the national “Ag Media Summit” in Indianapolis. Tech students brought home several top awards, including six first or second place titles in public relations, publication, writing, and photography.

• The Texas Tech University livestock judging team captured first place, and three Red Raiders finished in the top 10 individually, at the National Barrow Show in Austin, Minnesota, considered by many as the “World Series of Swine Shows.” They were led by: Nick Fitzsimmons from Vail, Iowa (second), Jacob McKillip from Lafayette, Indiana (ninth), and Kylan Carson from Olton (10th). This was only the second time in university history for Texas Tech to win the event. The team also competed at several other national contests this fall with high finishes including the International Contest in Louisville, Kentucky, where three team members Brittany Blum, Garrett Foote, and Austin Crissman were named “All-Americans” for their scholastic achievement, leadership skills, and livestock judging accomplishments.

• Fifth year Landscape Architecture student Landon Bell won the 2014 Student Academic Citizenship Award for Agricultural Sciences. The annual award spotlights student creativity, excellence, and dedication.

• Byron Chaves, a food safety graduate student, was selected by the FMI Foundation to receive a scholarship grant for the 2014-15 academic year. These scholarships are extremely competitive and are based primarily on academic ability, leadership potential, motivation, and initiative, along with a passion for the food industry and auditing profession.

• Texas Tech University and the Tech Block and Bridle Club hosted the 95th Annual National Block and Bridle Convention on October 23-25. Bringing together more than 300 college students from Block and Bridle clubs across the nation, the event offered an opportunity for participants to network with peers and further their education in agriculture. At the convention, the students also partnered with “Kids Against Hunger” to package more than 33,000 meals to be shipped across the globe. This was the first time Texas Tech had been selected to host the convention.

• Seven graduate students from the Department of Animal and Food Sciences were awarded a total of $6,000 in scholarships from the Texas Cattle Feeders Association and were recognized at the TCFA Annual Convention. These students included: Jessica Baggerman, Rand Broadway, Devin Gredell, Jerilyn Hergenreder, Sarah Ison, Kate Sharon, and Alex Thompson.

• PSS Graduate Student, Sumit Sharma, won first place with his research poster titled “Measurement of soil carbon dioxide emissions from a cotton cropping system in the Texas High Plains” at the Tri-Science Society Meetings in Long Beach, CA, Nov. 4, 2014.


	

	
	Dean’s Message
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Time really seems to fly these days, and it has been flying by so fast that I almost forgot that we needed to produce an Advisory Board Newsletter. As a result, we are running somewhat behind my November target for getting this year’s newsletter to your e-mail inbox. I’ve already put this activity on my calendar for 2015, so I hope next year we’ll be back on schedule.

With only one face-to-face meeting of the Advisory Board each year, the purpose of this newsletter is to give you a mid-year update on various activities and projects in the college. Our ultimate goal is to keep you informed to an extent that allows you to fulfill the mission of the Advisory Board to “promote excellence and innovation, while assisting the College with strategic planning, provide feedback on current CASNR activities and priorities, and to strengthen and enhance the College’s image and reputation.”

I understand that you are all busy people, and I very much appreciate your service to the college. As a result, my goal is to do our best to ensure that your service on the Board is meaningful and rewarding. Please feel free to contact any of us on the college administrative team with questions, comments, and suggestions about how we can best achieve that goal.  -- Michael Galyean

New Leadership for Research
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Faculty research activity continues to be central to CASNR’s mission of serving the agricultural and natural resources producing community in the state and region. During the 2014 fiscal year, our faculty submitted proposals valued at more than $40 million, receiving awards of approximately $8.7 million (14.5% of the Texas Tech total of nearly $60 million in research awards). Total research expenditures in CASNR exceed $20 million annually.

Strong leadership is needed to continue the growth of the research enterprise in CASNR. The Advisory Board was introduced to our two Associate Deans for Research, Dr. Mike Ballou and Dr. David Weindorf, at the Board meeting this summer. Mike and David have “hit the ground running” in the Dean’s Office, rapidly taking on more and more responsibility and generating great ideas for advancing our research efforts. Mike is working with competitive research and graduate programs. He also is developing new ways to expand our footprint in undergraduate research. David is focusing on international research activities, regional research efforts, and ways to grow our research scholarship and quality of publications. 

They are managing their responsibilities in the Dean’s Office while maintaining active, well-funded research programs in their home departments (Mike is in Animal and Food Sciences, and David is in Plant and Soil Science). We are very fortunate to have these two very capable young men leading our research efforts.

Faculty Searches and New Faculty Positions
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Over the past three years, we have hired approximately 25% of our current faculty roster of 114 faculty positions in CASNR. Nearly half these positions are new – they did not exist previously in the college, reflecting an important investment of the university administration in the college. You can find a brief description of our newly hired faculty members on our web site at: http://www.depts.ttu.edu/agriculturalsciences/news/index.php?cat=35.  
At present, we are at various stages of the search process for the following positions:

 • Animal and Food Sciences is searching for two Assistant Professors in the companion animal area. The faculty members hired in these positons will start a new undergraduate degree option with companion animals, while also developing research programs in companion animal nutrition and health or the human-animal bond. The department believes this new program will add a large number of students who have an interest in animal science but do not have farm and ranch backgrounds. Significant job opportunities exist in the pet-food industry, and the program should be an excellent pathway to graduate and professional schools as well. Within the next two years, a third position will be added to this program to in the equine area to expand capacity in therapeutic riding and hippotherapy.

 • Plant and Soil Science has ongoing searches for two positions: one in soil physics, which is an Assistant Professor position; and one in plant genomics, which is an Associate Professor or Professor position that will fill the Bayer CropScience Chair. Interviews are scheduled for the soil physics position, with the intention of getting someone hired by next semester. The target hiring date for the Bayer CropScience Chair position is next spring or early summer.

 • Agricultural and Applied Economics will be opening a new position to replace Dr. Aaron Benson, who left in November to take a position with a bank in Salt Lake City, Utah. The department is currently in the process of determining the discipline area they want to focus on for Dr. Benson’s replacement.

Development Report
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Development and alumni relations continues to be a major focus of the college, and we are fortunate to have Jane Piercy and her staff overseeing these important efforts. A brief summary of development highlights include:

• CASNR raised $15.78 million in FY 2014, the largest ever in one year.

• Over $3,475,000 in scholarships were awarded to students for the 2014-2015 school year.

 • 43% of students currently enrolled in the college received a scholarship; 41% of undergraduates       and 54% of graduate students.

• Over $2,500,000 was awarded to undergraduates and $500,000 was awarded to graduate students.

• Approximately $900,000 was awarded in external scholarships.

• CASNR’s total endowment stands at $56.45 million; endowments for scholarships have increased over $3,000,000 in the past year.

   • Funds have been raised to construct ADA restrooms for the indoor arena of the Therapeutic Riding    

   Center.

Thanks also to Tracee Murph of Jane’s staff, who produces our alumni magazine, Landmarks, twice each year. You can find the current issue on the CASNR web site at: http://www.depts.ttu.edu/agriculturalsciences/news/LM14/Fall2014.php . Landmarks always has great alumni success stories and updates on a variety of college activities.

Once construction is complete on the new Bayer Plant Science Building, current plans are for the Office of Development and External Relations to move to the first floor in the space currently occupied by the Department of Natural Resources Management. Plans also include donor-funded renovations of the first-floor lobby to provide for a more “inviting” entry point for the college. We look forward to working with you in 2015. Thanks for your service to CASNR, and we wish you and your family a Merry Christmas and a Prosperous and Happy New Year.
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Bayer Plant Science Building Construction

After what seems like a long, long time, construction is finally underway (started November 12th) on the building addition for the Department of Plant and Soil Science (PSS). The overall project will join approximately 21,000 square feet of newly constructed laboratory and office space with the existing Plant Science Building. When completed, the combined new and old buildings will be named “Bayer Plant Science.” Delays in the start of construction (originally targeted for June) were caused by the failure of the construction company selected for the project to fulfill their obligations. This necessitated a change in contractors. Linbeck Group, LLC, whose main office is in Houston, is now in charge of the project. The projected completion date is August 2015.

Renovations in the existing building are not extensive, mainly consisting of converting space currently used as a design studio and a computer graphics laboratory by the Department of Landscape Architecture (LA) into office space for PSS. The LA program will move classroom functions from the old Plant Science Building to the CASNR Annex. The Provost’s Office has provided funding for renovations in the CASNR Annex to facilitate this move (mostly associated with moving the computer graphics laboratory). This is not an optimal situation for LA, but it is manageable with their current student numbers. Faculty offices for LA will remain on the first floor of the existing Plant Science Building.

Overall, this new building will provide much-needed space for PSS, which is one of our most research-active departments, allowing the majority of their faculty members to be housed “under one roof.” Because we were unable to afford the construction of new laboratory space beyond what we will have in the building addition, we will still have PSS faculty members in the Fiber and Biopolymer Research Institute on the East Loop, as well as in the Food Science and Experimental Sciences Buildings on campus. In addition to the added space, the project will provide a nice “facelift” for CASNR. Tied to Goddard by an arched walkway, the aesthetics of the Goddard-Bayer Plant Science complex will be on par with the rest of the new construction on campus.

Next Steps. The new building will free up office space currently used by PSS, as well as office and laboratory space in Food Technology and the Agricultural Sciences Building. As departments have grown in faculty and graduate student numbers, this additional space is vital to our success, particularly in research and graduate education. Moving forward, however, we must address the critical infrastructure issues that face CASNR. We have a significant amount of space, but the quality of much of that space is not high. Renovations needed across our facilities are extensive, likely exceeding $5 million just for basic issues like windows, restroom upgrades, and disability access, not to mention additional funding needed to bring laboratory areas up to modern standards for safety and efficiency. In the long-term, we also need new construction to provide additional office and teaching space, as well as a permanent, high-quality home for the LA program. Thus, replacement of the CASNR Annex with new facility that will meet these needs is a goal that we intend to share with the Texas Tech University and Texas Tech System administration.

What Can You Do? As Advisory Board members, you can help us reach our long-term goals by visiting with our department chairs and faculty members about facility needs for their programs and sharing what you learn with decision makers. For example, encouraging our elected officials in the State Legislature to authorize the issuance of tuition revenue bonds allows Texas Tech to build new facilities without relying completely on private donations to fund construction. Likewise, letting our university and system administrators know about facility issues in the college will give CASNR the best chance to be high on the priority list for new construction projects. We recognize that this is not a problem that will be solved quickly, but working together; we can make steady improvement and ultimately achieve our goal of having top-notch facilities for all CASNR departments.
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